Mayor’s Pedestrian Advisory Council

July 16, 2009
3:00 p.m. – 4:30 p.m.
Meeting Minutes

1. Introductions 
MPAC Members Present:
Co-chair, Dr. Kyran Quinlan, University of Chicago

Co-chair, Luann Hamilton, Chicago Department of Transportation (for Acting Commissioner Thomas H. Powers)
Jim Boratyn, Illinois Department of Transportation (for John Werthwein)

Laurie Dittman, Mayor’s Office for People with Disabilities

Benet Haller, Department of Zoning and Land Use Planning

Adolfo Hernandez, Active Transportation Alliance  

Alan Ho, Federal Highway Administration (for Greg Piland)
Joe Iacobucci, Chicago Transit Authority

Dr. Katherine Kaufer Christoffel, MD, MPH – Children’s Memorial Research Center and Feinberg School of Medicine at Northwestern University
John LaPlante, TYLin International
Olympia Moy, Center for Neighborhood Technology (for Jackie Grimshaw)

Joseph Schofer, Northwestern University

Pricilla Tobias, Illinois Department of Transportation 

Marcia Trawinski, Metro Seniors in Action 

David Zavattero, Office of Emergency Management and Communications  

Others Present:

Steven Corcoran, Sam Schwartz Engineering

Mark de la Vergne, Sam Schwartz Engineering

Todd Fagen, Sam Schwartz Engineering

Joan Staples, OWL Hyde Park

Staff Present:

Chris Wuellner, Chicago Department of Transportation
Kiersten Grove, CDOT/Active Transportation Alliance

Chelsea Richer, CDOT/Active Transportation Alliance

Maureen Shenberger CDOT/Active Transportation Alliance

Amanda Woodall, CDOT/Active Transportation Alliance

2. Approval of Minutes
· Meeting minutes from 4/23/2009 were approved by members. 
3. Safe Routes to School Coordinator 
· Kiersten Grove introduced Chelsea Richer, the new Safe Routes to School Coordinator.

4. International Scan on Pedestrian and Bicyclist Safety and Mobility
· Priscilla Tobias, from the Illinois Department of Transportation presented on her experience as part of an international scan of pedestrian and bicyclist safety programs and facilities. The trip was facilitated by the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), the American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO), and the National Cooperative Highway Research Program (CNHRP). The group visited five European countries in May 2009. 

*See attached presentation

5. Pedestrian Plan Phase II Preliminary Scope Presentation 
· Chris Wuellner introduced Todd Fagen and Mark de la Vergne of Sam Schwartz Engineering (SSE), the selected consultant for Phase II of the Pedestrian Plan. Todd Fagen and Mark de la Vergne presented on the preliminary scope of work for Phase II.

*See attached presentation  

Discussion:
Marcia Trawinski recommended that the project team work with existing committees that address pedestrian issues including the Curb Cut Advisory Committee. Dr. Kyran Quinlan asked how the project team will ensure that the public participation portion of the plan includes outreach to underserved or underrepresented populations. Todd Fagen said that the Request for Proposals specified a concern for equity in the plan development and that the specifics of this would be developed once the project begins. Chris Wuellner stated that this was one of the strengths of SSE’s proposal. Dr. Katherine Christoffel suggested that the project team work with the Consortium to Lower Obesity in Chicago Children (CLOCC) and the Inter-Departmental Task Force on Childhood Obesity to increase community outreach. Adolfo Hernandez suggested that the project team work with the Healthy Kids, Healthy Communities Initiative, a program funded by the s Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. 

6. Crosswalk Enforcement 
· Amanda Woodall presented a brief update on the 2009-2010 crosswalk enforcement effort. To date, there have been 311 citations for failure to yield to a pedestrian and 70 other citations. Officers are reporting positive community feedback and successful prosecution in court. 

Evaluations are scheduled for 10% of the sites and will include monitoring yielding and crossing behaviors both before and after the enforcement events. There will be another 47 events before the end of the FY2009 grant cycle. 
Discussion: 
Olympia Moy asked about media coverage. Amanda Woodall stated that there was a great deal of initial media coverage, including several front page Tribune and Sun Times articles and an interview on Chicago Tonight (http://www.wttw.com/main.taf?p=42,8,8&vid=052609c). Marcia Trawinski suggested outreach to large churches and community organizations might be useful in getting additional more local coverage.
7. Sidewalk Snow Clearance Campaign 
· Maureen Shenberger presented an update on the Sidewalk Snow Clearance campaign for winter 2009-2010. The campaign will be similar to last year’s with an earlier start date and a more comprehensive business nomination award program.

Discussion:

Laurie Dittman asked if sidewalk snow removal enforcement will be a part of this year’s effort. Luann Hamilton stated that she would discuss this with CDOT Acting Commissioner. A number of MPAC members offered support in increasing outreach and media coverage of this campaign. Dr. Katherine Christoffel recommended that a neighborhood block competition be facilitated to encourage residential compliance. 

8. Announcements 
· Priscilla Tobias invited a representative from MPAC to present at the 58th Annual Illinois Traffic Engineering and Safety Conference (http://www.conferences.uiuc.edu/conferences/conference.asp?ID=151) on Friday October 24, in Champagne, IL.
· Adolfo Hernandez announced this year’s Open Streets event (http://www.activetrans.org/openstreets) on August 1, 2009. 
9. Adjournment

· The next MPAC meeting will be on October 15, 2009 from 3:00 - 4:30 p.m.
